COVID-19 PANDEMIC: BREAKING A NEW PATH FOR WOMEN POLITICAL REPRESENTATION OR BUSINESS AS USUAL?

Rabiah Aminudin

Department of Political Science, International Islamic University Malaysia

ABSTRACT

Gender equality is a part of the UN's championed Sustainable Development Goal which reflects the global policy priority of bringing women to the table as decision-makers. The year 2021 has seen the highest record of women serving as the Heads of State and/or Government at and political representation at national parliaments. However, there seems to be a greater challenge for women to achieve equal political representation as COVID-19 pandemic that hit the world in 2020 has slowed down women political progress at global level. Until April 2021, COVID-19 has resulted into more than six million casualties and many countries have resorted to take strict measures to contain the widespread of the virus especially prior to the administration of the vaccines. The strict measures taken by governments worldwide include border closures, extensive contact tracing, physical distancing, and restriction of movements. The pandemic is proven to be precarious not only to public health but also to democracy around the world as governments are given 'free pass' to silence protests, clamp down oppositions and critics as well as greater control over public movements by using COVID-19 management as a justification. This also has halted the progress made by women movements and political activists in championing women political representation. Malaysia is one of the countries that imposed long and strict COVID-19 related security and safety measures.

On top of the COVID-19 pandemic that hit the world in 2020, Malaysia also faced another crisis in the form of political uncertainty as the *Pakatan Harapan* that won the historical 2018 election was toppled down by its own allies through a soft coup by Muhyiddin Yassin and his team. Shortly after his appointment as Malaysia's new prime minister, Muhyiddin Yassin announced the strictest lockdown ever experienced by Malaysia which lasted until May 2020. This was followed by a series of lockdowns which lasted for almost two years before Malaysia officially announced that it entered the endemic phase in April 2022. With COVID-19 in the background, the country has experienced four state elections (Sabah, Sarawak, Melaka, and Johor) with three of them (Sabah, Melaka, and Johor) were due to the dissolution of state assemblies as the struggle for political power remain. The country also sees the changes of political leadership from Mahathir Mohammad (2018-2020) to Muhyiddin Yassin (2020-2021), and Ismail Sabri (2021-current).

The combination of political and health crises is potent to the progress of women political empowerment in Malaysia as it further slips away in Global Gender Gap Index's ranking in 2021 at 112th out of 156 countries measured. In 2020, Malaysia was at the 104th out of 153 countries. Despite scoring well in two out of four indicators used (educational attainment and health survival), Malaysia still falls behind for economic participation and opportunity (at 97th) and political empowerment (at 117th). According to the statistics produced by the Department of Statistics Malaysia, women representation in parliament is only at 10.8% which is lower than the global average of 21.8% and regional average of 18.4%. There have been various factors that hamper women's active participation in politics such as socio-cultural values, public perception, and economic constraints. One of the the most critical institution that

influences women's political participation is political parties and the state that act as gatekeepers to the democratic process in society. This paper seeks to analyse how COVID-19 is utilised by political institutions specifically the state and the political parties to embrace changes as it is a possible critical juncture that provides opportunities for the state and political parties to renegotiate their structures, values, and positions in society to accommodate women. To explore the effects of COVID-19 towards women political representation in the state institution and political process, this paper identifies two areas to be examined: 1) political representation in the four state elections that took place during COVID-19, 2) gendered changes in state structures due to political instability during COVID-19. The paper aims to utilise feminist institutionalism to analyse the gendered consequences of COVID-19 on women political representation by using data on political parties' selection of state electoral candidates and women representation in the cabinet and ministries at each point of political leadership's change as Malaysia has had three different prime ministers since 2018 to 2022. This paper extends to the growing studies on the impacts of gendered political institutions to female political representation using COVID-19 pandemic and political instability as the research setting. The results of this study will provide useful insights on the important factors that influence the utilisation of critical juncture either to break a new path or maintain the existing path-dependency of women's status in politics.

INTRODUCTION

In the early 2020, the world was disrupted by the rapid spread of COVID-19 which originated from Hubei China and discovered in late 2019. COVID-19. By March 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 as a global pandemic and the governments around the world struggled to provide the best public health emergency response to contain the spread of the virus. The global pandemic which was the first and the largest in terms of scale in the modernized and globalized 21st century require multipronged approach to manage. Governments around the world resorted to different approaches to handle COVID-19 with many opted to introduce movement restrictions including lockdowns, quarantine requirements, mask mandates, business closures, and border shutdowns although they vary in terms of the degrees of the restriction policies (Hale et.al, 2020). The movement restrictions orders were proven to be effective in terms of containing the spread of the virus and prevent the already overwhelmed public health institutions from collapsing, yet the movement restrictions applied by at least 82 countries in the world have resulted into economic, social, and political crises. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) reported that in 2020, the world's economic growth declined up to three percent due to volatile financial and capital markets due to the spread of COVID-19 and the movement restriction orders by governments around the world that had slowed down economic activities (Mofijur et.al, 2021). The United Nations highlighted the pandemic would have greater impacts on vulnerable groups around the world including the elderly, people with disabilities, youths, families, and the indigenous people (The UN, 2021).

International organizations also have warned that the pandemic would exacerbate inequalities at the global and domestic levels. Globally, COVID-19 has dire effects on developing and least developed countries as they struggle to provide additional financial support for COVID-19 responses, to widen their security net protection for affected households while facing drastic decline in their revenue due to economic restrictions and slow global economic activities (The

UN, 2020, B.Decerf et.al, 2021). At the domestic level, socio-economic inequalities widen as the pandemic as the less educated households, women, lower income groups, minorities were shown to experience more negative consequences of movement restrictions due to COVID-19 (Blundell et.al, 2020, Quantin and Tubet-Bitter, 2022). These inequalities further worsened due to existing social discrimination faced by marginalised groups as women, minority groups, lower income groups are more likely to face job losses due to COVID-19. Women also are more likely to bear additional household and family responsibilities due to the closure of educational institutions and care providers (The UN, 2020, Carli, 2020, Fortier, 2020, Power, 2020, Wolfe, Harknett, and Schneider, 2021). Despite the virus was found to have greater fatality rate on men than women (Gebhard et.al, 2020, Mukherjee and Pahan, 2021), scholars have documented that women are more affected in other aspects of life across different sectors due to COVID-19 (de Paz et.al, 2020, Alon et.al, 2020, Roesch et.al, 2020, Hupkau and Petrolongo, 2020, Ribarovska et.al, 2020, Fisher and Ryan, 2021).

COVID-19 ON WOMEN AND POLITICS

As the two years of the widespread of COVID-19 led many governments to adopt mobility restrictions measures, women participation in public space including political activities were also gravely affected as women voices were either missing or invisible from critical decision-making process (Priola and Pecis, 2020, Smith, 2020, van Daalen et.al, 2021) and access to critical resources to participate actively in political activities may diminish (Gatto and Thome, 2020). Furthermore, women were already politically underrepresented prior to the COVID-19 outbreak as the global average of female descriptive representation in legislature is only 24.3% in 2019 and female head of states and governments hover around 5-6% approximately (Inter Parliamentary Union, 2019). However scholars have argued that although COVID-19 brought disastrous impacts on women in other areas, female leadership has gain positive outlook due to the success of female leaders in managing COVID-19 more successfully compared to their male counterparts at all governmental levels (Coscieme et.al, 2020, Piazza and Diaz, 2020, Sergent and Stajkovic, 2020, Funk, 2020, Bruce et.al, 2021, Fisher and Ryan, 2021, Garikipati and Kambhampati, 2021, Maity and Barlaskar, 2022).

Some scholars criticized the highlight on political leaders' gender overlooked other crucial factors involved such as the existing wide and excellent health care coverage (Abras, Fava, and Kuwahara, 2021) and data selection bias that led to overamplification on the success of female leaders in handling COVID-19 (Windsor, et.al, 2020). Other factors such as political ideologies, term limits (Baccini and Brodeur, 2020, Maak, Pless, and Wohlgezogen, 2021), political partisanships (Grossman et.al, 2020), and structures of political institutions (Greer et.al, 2020) have influence on governments' responses towards COVID-19. Despite that, studies have shown that female leaders offer different leadership style compared to men in which female leaders have been documented to use more compassionate languages and nonverbal communication styles that focus more on empathy and issues such as provision of welfare assistance in their speeches (Grebelsky-Lichtman and Katz, 2020, Sara Dada et.al, 2021) which strengthen the female leaders authority during crisis as they leverage stereotypical feminine traits such as protective and caring to appear competent in handling COVID-19 compared to their male fellows (Johnson and Williams, 2020). Furthermore, research shows that countries with more female representatives in the legislature and industries with more female decision makers are more likely to consider gendered consequences of government and

organizational policies including COVID-19 related policies (Aldrich and Lotito, 2020, Hessami and de Fonseca, 2020, Brooks and Saad, 2020)

Although this led to women being viewed more favourably as alternative to seemingly failed male leadership in handling COVID-19, this does not translate into significantly higher political representation of women (Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2021). Female representation in the legislature 2021 still hovers around 25.5%-mark, a slight increase from 2019 (24.3%) while women position as head of state/government or speakers and deputy speakers also did not see significant shift. Despite that, governments and international organizations responses towards COVID-19 were found to be more gender inclusive compared to previous outbreaks such as Ebola and Zika (Tabbush and Friedman, 2020). Some scholars are also optimistic about the female political empowerment as they see the crisis as a critical juncture that can change the path dependency of political institution which previously often sideline women in political activities (Piazza and Diaz, 2020, S. Nanthini and Nair, 2020, Huang, 2021, Fisseha et.al, 2021, Hibbs, 2021)

POLITICAL CRISIS AMIDST COVID-19

The first COVID-19 case in Malaysia was formally recorded on 25th January 2020 and has since then recorded more than 4.5 million cases and approximately 36,000 fatalities (COVIDNOW in Malaysia, n.d.). As the nation struggles to deal with COVID-19, another crisis was brewing as the leadership succession plan from Mahathir Mohamad to Anwar Ibrahim after the much-celebrated 2018 general election victory failed to materialize. Pakatan Harapan's power struggle which saw the resignation of Mahathir Mohamad as the prime minister on 24th February, the collapse of Pakatan Harapan's government after only 22 months in power and the establishment of new government led by Muhyiddin Yassin on 1st March 2020 followed by Muhyiddin's resignation after 17 months in power on 16th August 2021 and Ismail Sabri was appointed as the new prime minister on 20th August 2020 The first Movement Control Order announced in March 2020 then continued to evolve to various forms and degrees of restrictions which saw the closure of all educational institutions from pre-school to university levels, the strict border control that prevent inter-state movements, and the announcement of State Emergency Order which saw the suspension of the parliament to contain the wide spread of COVID-19. The declaration of state emergency order by the government were heavily criticised by the opposition as it was seen as a political tactic to allow the unstable coalition led by Muhyiddin Yassin to remain as a government of the day (Palatino, 2021, Samsunahar, 2021, Syed Sopi, 2021) Consequently, Malaysia's political turmoil also saw a series of political events that have impacted Malaysian women political representation: 1) The collapse of three state governments namely Sabah, Melaka, and Johor which necessitates the state elections to be held during COVID-19. Apart from the three state elections held due, the state of Sarawak also held its long scheduled state election which was postponed due to introduction of strict movement control order by the federal government beginning 18th March 2020, 2) The change of premiership also resulted in the change in the political institution's structure including ruling coalition's dynamics and cabinet line-up and 3) Government's responses towards gender issues during the series of Movement Control Order (MCO) from 18th March 2020 to January 2022¹.

¹ To read more on the effects of Movement Control Order on democracy in Malaysia, please read <u>Tayeb and</u> <u>Hong</u> (2021)

WOMEN AND POLITICS IN MALAYSIA POST GE-14 (2018)

Prior to COVID-19 outbreak and the continuous political upheavals since the collapse of the 22 months Pakatan Harapan's government, Malaysian women political representation was already at a low point despite the heralded government's initiatives on women empowerment through its official women policy agency, the Ministry of Women, Family and Community Development. Malaysian women face various obstacles to participate actively in politics especially as they often have less resources (i.e., financial, expertise, network) compared to men as well as the strong patron-clientele network that dominate Malaysian political setting. (Welsh, 2018). Apart from that, scholars identify that "social structures, cultural barriers and political institutions" become main obstacles for Malaysian women to participate in politics (Yeong, 2018, p.2). Despite the increasing gender agendas being included in political parties' manifestos during the 14th General Election in 2018, study found that the inclusion of gender related agendas in election manifestos by all political parties' coalitions did not translate into concrete gender policies post-election (Aminudin et.al, 2020).

The 2018 election which many expected to be the turning point for Malaysia as breaks the status quo of Barisan Nasional's domination proved to be less futile for women political inclusion. Despite 30% female political representation being one of the main agenda included in the Pakatan Harapan's manifesto, they failed to materialise once they gained their foothold in Putrajaya, the capital of administration of Malaysia. Despite the slight increases in the percentage of female political representation during Pakatan Harapan's short stint in Putrajaya, Malaysia continues its poor performance in gender empowerment and gender equality especially in the political domain (Izharuddin, 2019). Despite the small achievements made by women movements in achieving greater female political representation over the years, the intense competition between political parties due to rising popularity of the opposition parties have resulted into more focus given to women issue in their attempt to garner women's votes (Maznah Mohamad, 2018). The 2018 election which was deemed as one of the tightest elections ever in Malaysian history saw women political representation increased slightly compared to previous years. The number of female legislators in the parliament rose to 33 (14.4%), continuing the marginal increase of female descriptive representation in each election cycle. In 2013, there were only 24 female legislative members in the national parliament. Despite the attempt to downsize the cabinet, post-GE14 saw that the PH government form large ministerial line up with 50 ministers and deputy ministers in which 82% (41) of the ministers and deputy ministers are males and only 18% (9) are females which is a far outcry from the promised 30% female political representation promised in the PH election manifesto. Due to the lack of gender reform policies expected to be carried out by the Pakatan Harapan's government, in 2019, Malaysia continued to record lower (0.972) than average (0.981) Gender Development Index in comparison to other countries that belong in the same 'very high' human development category (The World Bank, 2021).

POLITICAL INSTITUTION AND WOMEN POLITICAL REPRESENTATION DURING COVID-19

The optimism of higher women political inclusion with the victory of the Pakatan Harapan in 2018 slowly withered as Pakatan Harapan, shied-away from fulfilling its promise to have 30% female representation at least in the cabinet line-up. Furthermore, the fragile multiparty

coalition failed to withstand the pressure of entrenched ethnoreligious sentiments². The partnership between two main Malay political parties, the United Malays National Organisation (UMNO) which was the dominant party of the incumbent ruling coalition, and the Pan-Malaysian Islamic Party (PAS), an Islamist party were able to garner the support of the Malay-Muslim Malaysians who were dissatisfied with the Pakatan Harapan's government which was seen as dominated by the Chinese majority, Democratic Action Party (DAP) (Saat, 2019, Ufen, 2021). As COVID-19 outbreak began early 2020, the Pakatan Harapan's government was already in a fragile condition and Mahathir Mohamad's resignation on 24th February 2020 has led to the formation of a new coalition, Perikatan Nasional led by Muhyiddin Yassin who later sworn in as the new Prime Minister on 1st March 2020 which he was later succeeded by Ismail Sabri in August 2021.

The realignment of political coalition has led to unstable political condition amidst the pandemic and resulted into three unscheduled state elections and changes in country's political leadership. Amidst the crisis in which some may see opportunities for greater women political inclusion, Malaysian women seem to be left behind. The political coalitions went through major realignment process that saw the signing of MoU between the government and Pakatan Harapan to stabilize the political turbulence and refocus on the COVID-19 recovery efforts (Aziz, 2021). The move was seen as a progressive attempt Despite the dynamic political events, there have been no significant changes to women representation in political process. This could be seen in three main aspects: 1) Political leadership, 2) Female representation in state elections (2020-2022), and 3) Government's responses towards gender issues during COVID-19. Furthermore, Malaysia further slips away in the 2021 Global Gender Gap Index, ranking at 112th out of 156 countries measured (Global Gender Gap Report 2021, 2021). Despite scoring well in two out of four indicators used (educational attainment and health survival), Malaysia still falls behind for economic participation and opportunity (at 104th) and political empowerment (at 128th). According to the statistics produced by the Department of Statistics Malaysia, women representation in parliament is only at 10.8% which is lower than the global average of 21.8% and regional average of 18.4% (Statistics on Women Empowerment in Selected Domains, Malaysia, 2020)

Political leadership

The Pakatan Harapan's fall led to the formation of new ruling coalition, Perikatan Nasional which comprised of Mahathir's own political party at the time, Parti Pribumi Bersatu Malaysia (BERSATU), UMNO, PAS and several defected members from Anwar Ibrahim's political party, Parti Keadilan Rakyat (PKR)³. The formation of a new government led by Muhyiddin Yassin did not went through the electoral process and based on negotiations, bargaining, and concessions made by elected members of parliament, hence, it was heavily criticised and branded as a 'backdoor government'. In the attempt of the new prime minister to consolidate his power in an equally fragmented coalition, his cabinet line-up also almost doubled up the size from the previous line-up, from 50 (25 ministers, 23 deputy ministers, to 70 (four senior

² The PH government was already facing continuous losses in a series of by-elections held prior to the COVID-19 outbreak. For additional reading, Yaakub, M. T. (2021). <u>The Battle of Three Political Regimes in Malaysia</u> <u>Prior and Post GE 14th: An Analysis of Barisan Nasional, Pakatan Harapan & The Formation of Perikatan</u> <u>Nasional (PN)</u>. *International Journal of Politics, Publics Policy and Social Works*, 3 (8), 29-38.

³ Mahathir was later expelled from BERSATU in May 2020 and founded another political party, Parti Pejuang Tanah Air (PEJUANG) in August 2020.

ministers, 27 ministers, and 38 deputy ministers). In 2021, Ismail Sabri's cabinet line up maintained mainly the composition he inherited from Muhyiddin Yassin's government with no significant changes in terms of size and structures.

Year/ Coalition	Female ministers	Female	deputy	Total
		ministers		
PH (2018-2020)	5	4		18%
PN (2020-2021)	5	4		12.9%
BN (2021-current)	5	4		12.9%

Table 1: Figures of female descriptive representation in ministerial positions.

Source: Analysed based on information on Prime Minister's Office website

The political instability in Malaysian politics since 2018 has seen that women continue to be marginalized in political leadership positions especially in ministerial positions. As the 2018 marked historic victory for the opposition coalition, it was also formed on a fragile alliance between political parties that are fundamentally different. The lack of cohesiveness of the coalition further pushed female political leaders down the rank of importance of the parties as the ministerial positions are seen as bargaining tool for the prime minister to maintain support to their leadership especially in a precarious coalition pact. As seen in Table 1, the number of female ministers and deputy ministers remain the same throughout the three different governments in the past five years. However, the percentage slightly differ with the percentage of female ministers and deputy ministers were reduced from 18% which is still a far cry from the 30% promised by Pakatan Harapan in their election manifesto in 2018 to 12.9% when the new government led by Muhyiddin Yassin was formed in 2020 and remained the same in Ismail Sabri's government in 2021. As the government was established on shaky ground due to fragile coalition, the cabinet line-up in the subsequent governments after the fall of Pakatan Harapan increased in size to accommodate different political actors, despite the increase in cabinet size, women representation in ministerial positions remain stagnant and unchanged resulted in reduced percentage of women in ministerial positions. This reflects the weak women voices in their political parties and the lack of spaces for them to voice out their demands and take part actively during critical times.

Political representation in state elections

As the political instability led to unscheduled state elections, this paper examines female representation as candidates as well as in the state legislative assemblies. The first state election was the Sabah state election in September 2020. The change of federal level government led to political instability at the state level as well. Termed by some as the "frog election" as the state election was the result of politicians changing alliances (Siti Kasim, 2020, Suffian, 2020, Ignatius, 2020), the decision to hold the state election was criticised by many as it was during the peak of COVID-19 outbreak. However, as it was the first state election held after the change of government in March 2020, it was seen as a litmus test to Muhyiddin Yassin government's legitimacy. It was followed by the Melaka state election in November 2021, Sarawak in December 2021, and the Johor state election in March 2022. Except for Sarawak state election which was postponed due to the state of emergency declaration⁴, all the other state elections

⁴ Sarawak has a different state election cycle since the 1978 General Election as the state election was only held in 1979.

were unscheduled. The overall trend of state elections saw the marginal increase of female candidacies. This may be contributed to the increasing number of political parties that contest in the elections as Malaysia's politics become highly fragmented as new political parties emerge because of the breakup of Pakatan Harapan and Perikatan Nasional⁵.

DIAGRAM 1: COMPARISON OF FEMALE CANDIDATES' PERCENTAGE IN STATE ELECTIONS 2020-2022 AND GE 14



Source: Tabulated based on data obtained from the EC website (Portal Rasmi Suruhanjaya Pilihan Raya Malaysia (SPR), n.d.)

⁵ <u>New political parties that emerge after 2020 include PEJUANG, Malaysian United Democratic Alliance</u> (MUDA), Parti Bangsa Malaysia (PBM), and Parti Kuasa Rakyat (PKR).



DIAGRAM 2: CANDIDACIES IN STATE ELECTIONS IN 2018 AND 2020-2022.

Source: Tabulated based on data obtained from the EC website (Portal Rasmi Suruhanjaya Pilihan Raya Malaysia (SPR), n.d.)

It is observed that there is a mixed pattern of female representation in the state elections held during COVID-19 as there is an increase of female candidates in Melaka (14.3%) and Sarawak (12.9%) while Sabah (9.6%) and Johor (15.5%) saw reduced percentage of female candidates. The increase of female candidates in Melaka and Sarawak is in line with the overall rise in the number of candidates contesting in all state elections with Sabah recorded the highest rise (66%) in electoral candidacies followed by Sarawak (42%), Johor (41%), and Melaka (27%) compared to 2018 General. The rise of female candidates is still considered as low compared to the overall trend in all four state elections as it is below 20%.





Source: Tabulated based on data obtained from the EC website (Portal Rasmi Suruhanjaya Pilihan Raya Malaysia (SPR), n.d.)

This study finds that the number of female candidates does not correlate with the number of seats in the state legislative assembly occupied by women. This is because despite the reduction in percentage of female candidates contesting in 2022 Johor state election, it has the highest number of winners (26.8%) that make them eligible to be in the state legislative assembly compared to GE 14 (16%). Sabah⁶ and Sarawak on the other hand saw marginal rise in the number of female candidates in the 2020 and 2021 state elections but saw reduced female representatives in the state legislative assembly (11% and 6% respectively) compared to 2018 (13%) and 2016 (7.3%). Melaka is the only state that records correlation between the number of female candidates and the number of female state legislative assembly members in the 2021 state election. Melaka records more than 50% increase of female state legislative assembly (18%) compared to 2018 (7.1%). It is worth noted that Sabah has 13 new constituencies in the 2020 election compared only 60 seats in the 2018 election⁷.

GOVERNMENT'S RESPONSE TOWARDS GENDER ISSUES DURING COVID-19

The changes in political institutional structures during the outbreak of COVID-19 due to unstable political climate have impacts on government's responses towards gender issues that arose during the peak of COVID-19 outbreak. This study measured three government's responses on gender issues namely: 1) The suspension of government's careline "*Talian Kasih*" that is specifically established to cater for gender related problems such as domestic violence,

⁶ In November 2020, Bugaya State Legislative Assembly member, Manis Muka Mohd Darah passed away and until June 2022, there has yet to be a by-election for her seat.

⁷ The new seats are Bengkoka, Mangaris, Pintasan, Pantai Dalit, Darau, Tanjung Dumpil, Dambai, Tulid, Telupid, Sungai Manila, Lamag, Segama and Kukusan. The amendment was passed by the Sabah state legislative assembly in 2016 and the motion was approved by the Parliament in July 2019.

child abuse et cetera, 2) The promotion of sexist infographics by the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development during the MCO period, and 3) The renouncement of the increase of minimum age to marry from 16 to 18 years.

Malaysia's government has established a specific Women Policy Agency (WPA) that is specifically to cater for women issues in 2001, namely the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development. However, the Ministry has disproportionate responsibilities as it also must cater to children, people with disabilities, the elderly, and societal issues. This has posed constraints to the ministry's scarce resources to address women issues especially women political empowerment issues effectively (Aminudin, 2018). During the short stint of PH government, the ministry was helmed by the Deputy Prime Minister, Wan Azizah Wan Ismail and her deputy minister, Hannah Yeoh in which the ministry proposed several structural changes such as the introduction of Suri Incentive scheme (i-Suri) which allows housewives to open a retirement investment account with the national Employees Provident Fund (EPF) in which the government would contribute RM40⁸ monthly to the registered housewives (Vijaindren et.al, 2018). Apart from that, there were also proposal to amend and introduce legal mechanisms to better protect women and children's rights such as the proposal to establish Sexual Harassment Protection Act for Members of Parliament and the preparation for Anti-Sexual Harassment Bill (Department of Women's Development, 2019, 33 Program Akan Dilaksana KPWKM Tahun Ini, 2020).

However, as the PN government took over in 2020, there had been changes in the ministry's structure. The then newly appointed minister, Rina Harun, and her deputy minister, Siti Zailah were seen to be less constructive in engaging with gender related issues especially as their appointments were made during the onset of the MCO in March 2020. The weak response of the ministry has led to the civil society and grassroots movement to be more actively involved in providing support to vulnerable groups (Bernama, 2020, Tayeb and Hong, 2021). The incompetency of the ministry in responding to the gender issues especially during the MCO were observed as the ministry decided to suspend the careline under the ministry that is specifically established to help the ministry's focus groups including women to share their concerns and issues (Tan, 2020). Although this may be contributed to the lack of experience of both minister and deputy minister as they are relatively new in administrative positions, it does reflect the lack of attention given to the needs of women during crisis. As the careline was later resumed after two weeks of being suspended, the careline recorded an increase of up to 57% of cases received (Women's Aid Organisation, 2020). After the blunder on the careline suspension, the Ministry again came under criticism for posting sexist infographics on its social media platform which was meant to promote marital harmony during the MCO. The minister uploaded several infographics which includes advising women to talk to their spouses using "Doraemon" voice, an originally Japanese anime character which is often associated with being cute. Apart from that, the infographic also advises women not to nag their husbands and to put on make up at home and dolled themselves up (REUTERS, 2020). This is a big shift from the previous administration which is deemed to be more focused on real structural changes to improve women's status and condition in the society and deemed to uncover disturbing deepseated sexism in Malaysian Women Policy Agency.

⁸ RM40 is approximately \$10 USD in 2022.

The MWFCD also has renounced its previous initiative during the PH government to increase the minimum age to marry from 16 to 18 years old. In 2018, the ministry announced a National Strategic Plan to Address the Causes of Underage Marriage as part of its efforts to increase the minimum age to marry for women from 16 to 18 years old (Reduan and Abdul Karim, 2018, Abas, 2020). The issue received public attention after media reports on an 11-year-old girl married to a 41-year-old man. The proposed amendment, however, did not materialise as the ministry changed its stance on underage marriage. The Deputy Minister, Siti Zailah cited religious reasons for not continuing with the proposed amendment in line with her party's stance although underage marriage affects both Muslims and non-Muslims girls (Abdullah, 2020). The Religious Minister also issued a statement to maintain the current minimum age for Muslims women to marry which is 16 (Zulkarnain and David, 2021). In March 2022, the Minister, Rina Harun announced that the government does not have plan to ban underage marriage, but the government remains committed to the issue (Rosli, 2022). This lack of certainty of government responses regarding the matter illustrates the flippant attitudes of the ministers in charge of women issues and therefore, result in lacklustre performance of the ministry in gender related issues especially during COVID-19.

PUBLIC TRUST ON GOVERNMENT'S MANAGEMENT OF GENDER ISSUES DURING COVID-19

Despite the political turbulence and the introduction of rigid restriction of movement orders, the public initially hold positive outlook towards the government's response in managing COVID-19 (Aminudin et.al, 2020). The same cannot be said towards government's responses towards gender issues as the pandemic exacerbate existing gender inequalities in Malaysian society. The MWFCD has received backlash from its own coalition partners, opposition leaders, civil society and members of the public for its suspension of the government's careline (Indramalar, 2020, Tan, 2020). The Human Rights Commission of Malaysia (SUHAKAM) even urged the government to be more proactive to protect the vulnerable groups during critical period by being more accessible instead of restricting access to government's resources (Malay Mail, 2021). The public outcry over the ministry's decision led to the lift of the careline suspension after two weeks of the first phase of MCO (Chin, 2020). The Ministry's sexist infographics also were heavily criticised by the public and civil society mainly using social media platforms such as Twitter and Facebook to express their dissatisfaction with the ministry's handling of the issue (Reuters, 2020, Rozaidee, 2020) which led the ministry to issue a public apology yet alluding the infographics were initially well-intended (Solhi, 2020, Jayamanogaran, 2020). The civil society and the opposition parties also condemn the government's lackadaisical attitude towards gender issues and there have been strong calls for the government to take strong stance on gender issues as COVID-19 further widen the gender gap in the society (Malaysiakini, 2021, Malek, 2022). The government's refusal to address the structural gender inequalities in the society including the underage marriage issue will have negative consequences in the long run as studies have shown that underage marriage affects boys and girls in terms of their education, health and well-being, economic opportunities and expose them to more vulnerabilities (Hin, 2017). The lack of trust from the public in government's ability to manage gender issues is also due to leadership incompetency of the minister and deputy minister tasked to manage women issues. Both personalities are often embroiled in controversies and deemed by the public to be unsuitable to helm the ministry as they do not have strong positions regarding gender issues or hold ideology that contradict the

nature of the ministry. For example, the deputy minister was embroiled in controversy for her marital advice video which includes advising husbands to resort to physical punishment for wives as a mean to educate and guide the wives (Xian, 2022) and the minister, was seen as inept in dealing with a high-profile abuse case involving a girl with disability and unregistered and unlicensed foster care linked to prominent politicians and socialites in Malaysia (The Vibes, 2022).

CONCLUSION

Malaysia has seen critical times in the recent years as it entangles with trifold crisis; political, health, and economic. As the whole country is struggling to overcome one of the biggest challenges in a century, women continue to be marginalized despite the crises provided opportunities for gender actors to manoeuvre new spaces created by the pandemic. Despite that, due to the lack of political opportunities presented to women, their voices continue to be absent or weak in decision-making processes despite the unfolding political events and turns that they are not able to grab the opportunities as the political space is occupied by experienced, old men who have more resources at hands compared to the women. Despite the slight increase of women's representation in political process, namely the state elections during COVID-19, women are severely underrepresented in Malaysian political institutions especially with fragile coalition and political uncertainties. Women are given the same space while men are given more platforms to participate as their loyalties and collegiality are more needed by the top political leaders compared to women politicians. The experience of Malaysian women during COVID-19 also has shown that descriptive representation of female political leaders does not necessarily translate into gender sensitive policies as it can result in the opposite direction. There is a need to move beyond political partisan sentiments for women issues to be given adequate attention by the policymakers and the gender actors should strike the iron while it is still hot, given the political uncertainty should enable them to change and create new path to be taken by the political institutions.

REFERENCES

- *33 program akan dilaksana KPWKM tahun ini*. (2020, January 31). Www.utusanborneo.com.my. <u>https://www.utusanborneo.com.my/2020/01/31/33-</u> program-akan-dilaksana-kpwkm-tahun-ini
- Abas, A. (2020, January 16). Malaysia unveils national plan to address underaged marriages. *New Straits Times*. <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2020/01/557060/malaysia-unveils-national-plan-address-underaged-marriages-</u> nstty?_ga=2.237191109.457725590.1656132519-964008318.1656132515
- Abdullah, M. N. (2020, March 13). *Teliti dasar terdahulu: Siti Zailah*. HarakahDaily; HarakahDaily. <u>https://harakahdaily.net/index.php/2020/03/13/teliti-dasar-terdahulu-</u>siti-zailah/
- Aldrich, A., & Lotito, N. (2020). Pandemic Performance: Women Leaders in the COVID-19 Crisis. *Politics & Gender, 16*(4), 960-967. doi:10.1017/S1743923X20000549
- Alon, T., Doepke, M., Olmstead-Rumsey, J., & Tertilt, M. (2020). *The Impact of COVID-19* on Gender Equality. National Bureau of Economic Research. https://www.nber.org/papers/w26947
- Ana Abras, Ana Claudia Polato e Fava & Monica Yukie Kuwahara (2021) Women Heads of State and Covid-19 Policy Responses, *Feminist Economics*, 27:1-2, 380-400, DOI: <u>10.1080/13545701.2020.1864432</u>
- Aminudin, R. (2018) Analysis of the Malaysian Women's Policy Agency (WPA) network in the implementation of gender empowerment initiatives. In: Women, Society and Change: Modern Trends & Patterns. Partridge, Singapore, pp. 1-30. ISBN 978-1-5437-4856-7
- Aminudin, R., Sharif, M.M.S, Ahmad, N. (2020). Malaysian political parties' roles in enhancing women's agenda: a case study of the 14th general election manifestos. *International Journal of Social Policy and Society*, 16 (1) pp. 1-16
- Aminudin, R., Abdul Hamid, R., Shukri, S., Lee, P. M., & Jamaiudin, N. (2020, August 22). *Public give positive feedback*. The Star; The Star. https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/letters/2020/08/22/public-give-positive-feedback
- Aziz, A. (2021, September 13). Parliament to stay until July 2022 under Govt-PH MoU on political stability — PH communications director. The Edge Markets. https://www.theedgemarkets.com/article/parliament-stay-until-july-2022-undergovtph-mou-political-stability-%E2%80%94-ph-communications
- B. Decerf, F.H. Ferreira, D.G. Mahler, O. Sterck (2021). Lives and livelihoods: estimates of the global mortality and poverty effects of the Covid-19 pandemic World Dev, 146 , p. 105561, <u>10.1016/j.worlddev.2021.105561</u>
- Baccini, L., & Brodeur, A. (2021). Explaining Governors' Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic in the United States. *American Politics Research*, 49(2), 215– 220. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1532673X20973453</u>
- Bernama. (2020, May 5). WAO: Domestic violence calls rise during MCO; more shelters needed / New Straits Times. NST Online. <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/crime-</u> courts/2020/05/589944/wao-domestic-violence-calls-rise-during-mco-more-sheltersneeded
- Blundell, R., Costa Dias, M., Joyce, R., & Xu, X. (2020). COVID-19 and Inequalities. *Fiscal studies*, 10.1111/1475-5890.12232. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-5890.12232</u>

- Brooks, D., & Saad, L. (2020). Double Whammy: Why the Underrepresentation of Women among Workplace and Political Decision Makers Matters in Pandemic Times. *Politics* & *Gender*, *16*(4), 1110-1122. doi:10.1017/S1743923X20000628
- Bruce, R., Cavgias, A., Meloni, L., & Remígio, M. (2021). Under pressure: Women's leadership during the COVID-19 crisis. *Journal of Development Economics*, *154*, 102761. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.2021.102761
- Carli, L.L. (2020), "Women, Gender equality and COVID-19", *Gender in Management*, Vol. 35 No. 7/8, pp. 647-655. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/GM-07-2020-0236</u>
- Chin, E. S. M. (2020, March 18). *Minister Rina Harun lifts Talian Kasih hotline suspension after bipartisan criticism | Malay Mail.* Www.malaymail.com; Malay Mail. https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2020/03/18/minister-rina-harun-liftstalian-kasih-hotline-suspension-after-bipartisan/1847826
- Coscieme, L., Fioramonti, L., Mortensen, L. F., Pickett, K. E., Kubiszewski, I., Lovins, H., McGlade, J., Ragnarsdottir, K. V., Roberts, D., Costanza, R., De Vogli, R., & Wilkinson, R. (2020). Women in power: Female leadership and public health outcomes during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Medrxiv*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.07.13.20152397</u>
- *COVIDNOW in Malaysia*. (n.d.). COVIDNOW; Ministry of Health. Retrieved June 26, 2022, from https://covidnow.moh.gov.my/
- Dada, S., Ashworth, H. C., Bewa, M. J., & Dhatt, R. (2021). Words matter: political and gender analysis of speeches made by heads of government during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMJ Global Health*, 6(1), e003910. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-003910</u>
- Department of Women's Development. (2019, June 17). Briefing on the Proposed Establishment of the Sexual Harassment Protection Act for Members of Parliament. Www.jpw.gov.my; Department of Women's Development. https://www.jpw.gov.my/en/media-en/article?start=15
- de Paz, C., Muller, M., Boudet, A. M. M., & Gaddis, I. (2020). Policy Note Gender Dimensions of the COVID-19 Pandemic. World Bank. <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/33622/Gender-Dimensions-of-the-COVID-19-Pandemic.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>
- Fisher, A. N., & Ryan, M. K. (2021). Gender inequalities during COVID-19. Group Processes & Intergroup Relations, 24(2), 237 245. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430220984248
- Fisseha, S., Sen, G., Ghebreyesus, T. A., Byanyima, W., Diniz, D., Fore, H. H., Kanem, N., Karlsson, U., Khosla, R., Laski, L., Mired, D., Mlambo-Ngcuka, P., Mofokeng, T., Gupta, G. R., Steiner, A., Remme, M., & Allotey, P. (2021). COVID-19: the turning point for gender equality. *The Lancet*, 398(10299), 471–474. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(21)01651-2
- Fortier, N. (2020). COVID-19, gender inequality, and the responsibility of the state. *International Journal of Wellbeing*, *10*(3), 77–93. <u>https://doi.org/10.5502/ijw.v10i3.1305</u>
- Funk, K. (2020). Local Responses to a Global Pandemic: Women Mayors Lead the Way. *Politics & Gender*, 16(4), 968-974. doi:10.1017/S1743923X20000410
- Gatto, M., & Thome, D. (2020). Resilient Aspirants: Women's Candidacies and Election in

Times of COVID-19. *Politics & Gender*, *16*(4), 1001-1008. doi:10.1017/S1743923X20000537

- Gebhard, C., Regitz-Zagrosek, V., Neuhauser, H. K., Morgan, R., & Klein, S. L. (2020). Impact of sex and gender on COVID-19 outcomes in Europe. *Biology of Sex Differences*, 11(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13293-020-00304-9</u>
- *Global Gender Gap Report 2021*. (2021). World Economic Forum. https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GGGR_2021.pdf
- Grebelsky-Lichtman, T., & Katz, R. (2020). Gender Effect on Political Leaders' Nonverbal Communicative Structure during the COVID-19 Crisis. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(21), 7789. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17217789
- Greer, S. L., King, E. J., da Fonseca, E. M., & Peralta-Santos, A. (2020). The comparative politics of COVID-19: The need to understand government responses. *Global Public Health*, *15*(9), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2020.1783340
- Grossman, G., Kim, S., Rexer, J. M., & Thirumurthy, H. (2020). Political partisanship influences behavioral responses to governors' recommendations for COVID-19 prevention in the United States. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 117(39), 24144–24153. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2007835117
- Hale, Thomas, Sam Webster, Anna Petherick, Toby Phillips, and Beatriz Kira (2020). Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker, Blavatnik School of Government.
- Hessami, Z., & da Fonseca, M. L. (2020). Female political representation and substantive effects on policies: A literature review. *European Journal of Political Economy*, 63, 101896. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2020.101896</u>
- Hibbs, L. (2022). "I was able to take part in the chamber as if I was there" women local councillors, remote meeting attendance, and Covid-19: a positive from the pandemic?. *Journal for Cultural Research*, 26(1), 6–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/14797585.2021.2011365
- Hin, O. K. (2017). *Child Marriages in Malaysia: Reality, Resistance and Recourse*. Penang Institute. https://penanginstitute.org/publications/issues/981-child-marriages-in-malaysia-reality-resistance-and-recourse/
- Huang, P. H. (2021). Put More Women in Charge and Other Leadership Lessons from COVID 19. FIU Law Review, 15, 353. https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/fiulawr15&div=29&i d=&page=
- Hupkau, C., & Petrongolo, B. (2020). Work, Care and Gender during the COVID-19 Crisis*. *Fiscal Studies*, 41(3), 623–651. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-5890.12245</u>
- Ignatius, D. (2020, August 9). Sabah voters must punish the frogs. *Dennis Ignatius ~ Provoking Discussion, Dissent & Debate on Politics, Diplomacy, Human Rights & Civil Society.* <u>https://dennisignatius.com/2020/08/09/sabah-voters-must-punish-the-frogs/</u>
- Indramalar, S. (2020, March 18). Ministry slammed for stopping helpline for domestic abuse, child protection services. The Star; The Star. https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/18/ministry-slammed-for-stoppinghelpline-for-domestic-abuse-child-protection-services
- Izharuddin, A. (2019). The 30% Hope Securing the Electoral Success Of Women in Malaysia Baharu. New Mandala. <u>https://www.newmandala.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Alicia-Izharuddin-30-Hope-1.pdf</u>
- Jayamanogaran, T. (2020, April 3). Warning of MCO's "dark side", women's group urges

Malaysians to cut down on sexist jokes online. Malay Mail; Malay Mail. https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2020/04/03/warning-of-mcos-dark-side-womens-group-urges-malaysians-to-cut-down-on-sexi/1853004

- Johnson, C., & Williams, B. (2020). Gender and Political Leadership in a Time of COVID. *Politics & Gender*, *16*(4), 943-950. doi:10.1017/S1743923X2000029X
- Maak, T., Pless, N. M., & Wohlgezogen, F. (2021). The Fault Lines of Leadership: Lessons from the Global Covid-19 Crisis. *Journal of Change Management*, 21(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/14697017.2021.1861724
- Maity, S., & Barlaskar, U. R. (2022). Women's political leadership and efficiency in reducing COVID-19 death rate: An application of technical inefficiency effects model across indian states. *Socio-Economic Planning Sciences*, 82(PART B), 101263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seps.2022.101263</u>
- Malay Mail. (2021, February 1). Suhakam: Talian Nur should be restored to ensure children's safety. Malay Mail; Malay Mail. <u>https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2021/02/01/suhakam-talian-nur-should-be-restored-to-ensure-childrens-safety/1946015</u>
- Malaysiakini. (2021, December 17). "Don't gamble with our girls" SIS slams minister for refusing to end child marriage. Malaysiakini; Malaysiakini. https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/603376
- Malek, Z. (2022, January 5). *Government has an obligation to raise the minimum marriage age for Muslim girls*. Aliran; Lawyers for Liberty. <u>https://aliran.com/civil-society-</u> voices/government-has-an-obligation-to-raise-the-minimum-marriage-age-formuslim-girls
- Maznah Mohamad. (2018). Getting More Women into Politics under One-Party Dominance: Collaboration, Clientelism, and Coalition Building in the Determination of Women's Representation in Malaysia. In "Divides and Dissent: Malaysian Politics 60 Years after Merdeka," edited by Khoo Boo Teik, special issue, *Southeast Asian Studies*, Vol. 7, No. 3, December 2018, pp. 415-447.
- Mukherjee, S., Pahan, K. Is COVID-19 Gender-sensitive?. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* **16**, 38–47 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11481-020-09974-z
- Mofijur, M., Fattah, I., Alam, M. A., Islam, A., Ong, H. C., Rahman, S., Najafi, G., Ahmed, S. F., Uddin, M. A., & Mahlia, T. (2021). Impact of COVID-19 on the social, economic, environmental and energy domains: Lessons learnt from a global pandemic. *Sustainable production and consumption*, 26, 343–359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spc.2020.10.016</u>
- Palatino, M. (2021, January 28). Critics warn Malaysia's state of emergency could undermine democracy. Global Voices. <u>https://globalvoices.org/2021/01/28/critics-warn-</u> malaysias-state-of-emergency-could-undermine-democracy/
- Piazza, K. S., & Diaz, G. (2020). Light in the midst of chaos: COVID-19 and female political representation. *World Development*, 136, 105125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105125
- Portal Rasmi Suruhanjaya Pilihan Raya Malaysia (SPR). (n.d.). Www.spr.gov.my; Suruhanjaya Pilihan Raya Malaysia. Retrieved June 26, 2022, from https://www.spr.gov.my/en
- Power, K. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic has increased the care burden of women and families. *Sustainability: Science, Practice and Policy, 16*(1), 67–73. https://doi.org/10.1080/15487733.2020.1776561

- Prime Minister's Office of Malaysia Tan Sri Muhyiddin Yassin : Home. (2020). Prime Minister's Office of Malaysia. https://www.pmo.gov.my/
- <u>Priola, V.</u> and <u>Pecis, L.</u> (2020), "Missing voices: the absence of women from Italy's Covid-19 pandemic response", <u>Gender in Management</u>, Vol. 35 No. 7/8, pp. 619-627. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/GM-07-2020-0218</u>
- Quantin, C., & Tubert-Bitter, P. (2022). COVID-19 and social inequalities: a complex and dynamic interaction. *The Lancet. Public health*, 7(3), e204–e205. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(22)00033-0
- Reduan, H., & Abdul Karim, L. A. (2018, July 1). Laws to be amended to increase minimum marriage age for women from 16 to 18. *New Straits Times*. https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2018/07/386091/laws-be-amended-increase-minimum-marriage-age-women-16-18-nsttv
- REUTERS. (2020, March 31). Outrage over Women Affairs Ministry's "sexist" MCO advice. *New Straits Times*. <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/579945/outrage-</u>over-women-affairs-ministrys-sexist-mco-advice
- Ribarovska, A. K., Hutchinson, M. R., Pittman, Q. J., Pariante, C., & Spencer, S. J. (2021). Gender inequality in publishing during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Brain, behavior, and immunity*, 91, 1–3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2020.11.022</u>
- Roesch E, Amin A, Gupta J, GarcÃa-Moreno C. Violence against women during covid-19 pandemic restrictions *BMJ* 2020; 369: m1712 doi:10.1136/bmj.m1712
- Rosli, F. A. (2022, March 22). Kerajaan tak cadang haram kahwin bawah umur Rina. *Berita Harian*. <u>https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2022/03/937102/kerajaan-tak-</u>cadang-haram-kahwin-bawah-umur-rina
- Rozaidee, A. (2020, March 31). Ministry Slammed For Posting Sexist MCO Tips That Urge Women To Talk Like Doraemon. *Says.com*. <u>https://says.com/my/news/netizens-slam-</u> ministry-for-posting-sexist-mco-tips-that-urge-women-to-talk-like-doraemon
- S. Nanthini and Tamara Nair. (2020). 'COVID-19 and the Impacts on Women', NTS Insight, No. IN20-05 (Singapore: RSIS Centre for Non-Traditional Security Studies (NTS Centre), Nanyang Technological University Singapore.
- Saat, N. (2019). *The UMNO-PAS Unity Charter and its Impact*. ISEAS YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE. <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-</u>content/uploads/2019/10/ISEAS_Perspective_2019_83.pdf
- Sergent, K., & Stajkovic, A. D. (2020). Women's leadership is associated with fewer deaths during the COVID-19 crisis: Quantitative and qualitative analyses of United States governors. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 105(8), 771– 783. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ap10000577</u>
- Shamsunahar, I. (2021). *ADRN Issue Briefing: Malaysia's emergency ordinance and the clampdown on public discourse*. Asian Democracy Research Network. <u>http://adrnresearch.org/publications/list.php?cid=2&sp=%26sp%5B%5D%3D1%26sp%5B%5D%3D2%26sp%5B%5D%3D3&pn=1&st=&acode=Commentary&code=&at =view&idx=165&ckattempt=2</u>
- Siti Kasim. (2020, August 9). Of "frogs", Sabah and changing Malaysian politics. *The Star*. <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/columnists/siti-lights/2020/08/09/of-</u>039frogs039-sabah-and-changing-malaysian-politics
- Smith, J. (2020). Where Are the Women? Descriptive Representation and COVID-19 in U.K.

Daily Press Briefings. *Politics & Gender*, *16*(4), 991-1000. doi:10.1017/S1743923X20000513

Solhi, F. (2020, March 31). Women Ministry apologises for "sexist" MCO advice – but not in Doraemon's voice. *New Straits Times*.

https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/580074/women-ministry-apologises-sexist-mco-advice-%E2%80%93-not-doraemons-voice

Statistics On Women Empowerment In Selected Domains, Malaysia, 2020. (2020). Department of Statistics Malaysia. <u>https://www.dosm.gov.my/v1/index.php?r=column/cthemeByCat&cat=444&bul_id=</u> <u>QlliTUxPQnhrR2tVa2kyOFpkWmhaZz09&menu_id=L0pheU43NWJwRWVSZklW</u>

dzQ4TlhUUT09

- Suffian, F. (2022). *Frog politics and the stalling of development in Sabah*. Astroawani.com; ASTRO AWANI. <u>https://www.astroawani.com/berita-politik/frog-politics-and</u>-stalling-development-sabah-254676
- Supriya Garikipati & Uma Kambhampati (2021) Leading the Fight Against the Pandemic: Does Gender Really Matter?, *Feminist Economics*, 27:1-2, 401-418, DOI: 10.1080/13545701.2021.1874614
- Syed Sopi, S. R. (2021). View of Political coup from Pakatan Harapan to Perikatan Nasional. *Advances in Humanities and Contemporary Studies*, 2(2), 15–23. https://publisher.uthm.edu.my/periodicals/index.php/ahcs/article/view/2150/1655
- Tabbush, C., & Friedman, E. J. (2020). Feminist Activism Confronts COVID-19. *Feminist Studies*, 46(3), 629–638. https://doi.org/10.1353/fem.2020.0047

Tan, T. (2020, March 18). Wan Azizah and Hannah Yeoh slam ministry for shutting down Talian Kasih. The Star; The Star. https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/18/wan-azizah-and-hannah-yeohslam-ministry-for-shutting-down-talian-kasih

- Tayeb, A., & Hong, P. H. (n.d.). Malaysia: Improvised Pandemic Policies and Democratic Regression. In V. V. Ramraj (Ed.), *Covid-19 in Asia: Law and Policy Contexts* (pp. 321–334). Oxford University Press.
- *The COVID-19 Outbreak and Gender: Key Advocacy Points from Asia and the Pacific.* (n.d.). Asia-Pacific Gender in Humanitarian Action Working Group. Retrieved June 25, 2022, from <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/15/2020/03/GiHA-WG-Advocacy-Brief-Gender-Impact-</u> <u>COVID19.pdf</u>

The Vibes. (2022, April 17). *Many netizens again call for Rina's resignation, this time over Bella case*. The Vibes; The Vibes. https://www.thevibes.com/articles/news/58889/many-netizens-again-call-for-rinasresignation-this-time-over-bella-case

- Ufen, A. (2021). The Downfall of Pakatan Harapan in Malaysia. *Asian Survey*, 61(2), 273–296. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2021.61.2.273
- United Nations. (2020). *Policy Brief Series: Responding to COVID-19 and Recovering Better: A Compilation by UN DESA*. Retrieved June 25, 2022, from <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/wp-</u>content/uploads/2020/07/PB-Compilation-final.pdf.
- United Nations. (2021). *Everyone included: Social impact of covid-19 / DISD*. United Nations. Retrieved June 25, 2022, from https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/everyone-included-covid-19.html

- van Daalen, K. R., Bajnoczki, C., Chowdhury, M., Dada, S., Khorsand, P., Socha, A., Lal, A., Jung, L., Alqodmani, L., Torres, I., Ouedraogo, S., Mahmud, A. J., Dhatt, R., Phelan, A., & Rajan, D. (2020). Symptoms of a broken system: the gender gaps in COVID-19 decision-making. *BMJ Global Health*, 5(10), e003549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-003549</u>
- Vijaindren, A., Ibrahim, M. I., & Ahmad, H. A. (2018, August 8). (Update) Suri incentive for housewives to kick off on Aug 15. *New Straits Times*. https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2018/08/399221/update-suri-incentivehousewives-kick-aug-15
- Welsh, B. (2019). Malaysia: Middle-Equality Trap. In: Franceschet, S., Krook, M., Tan, N. (eds) The Palgrave Handbook of Women's Political Rights. Gender and Politics. Palgrave Macmillan, London. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-59074-9_23
- Windsor LC, Yannitell Reinhardt G, Windsor AJ, Ostergard R, Allen S, Burns C, et al. (2020) Gender in the time of COVID-19: Evaluating national leadership and COVID-19 fatalities. *PLoS ONE* 15(12): e0244531. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0244531
- Wolfe, R., Harknett, K.& Schneider, D. (2021). Inequalities At Work and The Toll Of COVID-19, *Health Affairs Health Policy Brief*, June 4, 2021. DOI: 10.1377/hpb20210428.863621
- Women's Aid Organisation. (2020). Submission on COVID-19 and the Increase of Domestic Violence Against Women in Malaysia to the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against women, its causes and consequences. Women's Aid Organisation. https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/malaysia-womens-aid.pdf
- *Women in Politics: 2019.* (2019). Inter-Parliamentary Union; Inter-Parliamentary Union. <u>https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/infographics/2019-03/women-in-politics-2019</u>
- *Women in Politics: 2021.* (2021). Inter-Parliamentary Union; Inter-Parliamentary Union. https://www.ipu.org/women-in-politics-2021
- World Bank (2021) "Malaysia Country Gender Note 2021" (August), World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Xian, L. J. (2022, February 14). Women's rights groups call for resignation of Siti Zailah as deputy minister over "soft but firm" advice. The Star; The Star. https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2022/02/14/womens-rights-groups-call-forresignation-of-siti-zailah-as-deputy-minister-over-soft-but-firm-advice
- Yeong, P. J. (2018). How Women Matter: Gender Representation in Malaysia's 14th General Election. *The Commonwealth Journal of International Affairs*, 107(6), 771–786. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00358533.2018.1545943</u>
- Zulkarnain, I., & David, N. (2021, December 16). Malaysia Kekalkan Had Umur Minimun Perkahwinan Wanita Islam. Benar News; Benar News. https://www.benarnews.org/malay/berita/my-kahwin-bawahumur-211216-12162021153217.html